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SANTA FAMIGLIA DI BORDEAUX
Via dei Casali Santovetti, 58

00165 ROMA,  ITALIA

                                                                                                               Tel.  +39 0666 50071

                                                                                                               Fax  +  39  0666  411 470
Rome, 12 June 2016

TO THE SISTERS OF THE INSTITUTE
Dear Sisters,
We are happy to contact you again on the Feast of Our Lady of all Graces.  The Founder presents her to us with the words, “Here is your Mother.”  Mary was the woman-disciple who, with St. Joseph, collaborated fully in Jesus’ Mission, placing all that she had received from God at God’s disposal.  
Two years have already passed since the General Chapter and we would like to share with you some of our plans for the future and some concerns too. 
The 2014 General Chapter placed a lot of emphasis on the Mission, and the catchphrase “Sent for Mission.  If we don’t dare now, then when?” was with us during the whole preparation process, the Chapter itself and its transmission. Now, two years later, we are asking ourselves, Have we “our belt around our waist, our sandals on our feet and our staff in our hand… ready to respond to God’s call in those places where life is threatened”? (C. C.)
When the General Chapter highlighted this particular aspect of our life, it was easy to see both a desire and a problem behind the emphasis.  The desire was to rekindle a sense of mission in our life and the problem was a loss of missionary-apostolic dynamism, settling down where we are and the resistance and difficulties we have in living this essential dimension of our life.   

Our reason for being is to continue God’s Mission in the world according to our Charism. The Chapter helped us to listen to God who speaks to us in the reality of local and global situations. We commit ourselves “to live in a ‘state of exodus’, moving out of our comfort zones and feelings of powerlessness, to ‘be with’ offering our gift of communion”.  (C. C.)
Added to the impetus given to us by the Chapter are the repeated calls of Pope Francis to “go forth” to the existential and geographical margins of the present-day world.  “Going forth” implies not only an inner up-rooting but a geographical one which leads us to take root in other places and puts us in contact with other personas and groups. It brings us into the dynamic of the life which lies in the depths of the suffering and conflictive reality of our world. The two processes are dynamically interconnected.
Since the Chapter, the number of Sisters in several Units has decreased for various reasons and we are being asked to send others to continue the Mission.  There are also Units where the Sisters cannot respond to the urgencies of the Mission due to the consequences of aging. They are asking for help, not to continue what they are doing but, to open up other forms of presence and action which would respond to the new needs of the place: emigrants, refugees, young people, human development, the safe-guarding of people etc.
It is not unusual to find that Units which are the most well-off in human resources (Sisters) find it difficult to be open to see the needs of the Mission beyond their own borders and in younger Units. Sometimes we notice that there is too much concern for internal organisation and that Sisters are turned in on themselves excessively, losing sight of the common Holy Family Mission.  As a Council we have quite some difficulty finding Sisters who are ready and available to “go forth” to existential and geographical margins far beyond the boundaries of their own country. 
For a long time now we have been speaking about pooling both human and material resources. We have made some progress but we still have not been able to “go forth” from our mind-set of “dependence” and “independence”.   In general, we do not question this and we willingly receive material goods from pooling because we consider them to be at the service of the mission and belonging to everyone. On the other hand, we need to question ourselves in depth about the amount of material resources we pool because we can accumulates goods thinking especially about the future needs of our own Unit while ignoring the present needs of other parts of the Institute. This means that we are not living “interdependence”.  The Chapter invited us to become aware of the fact that everything belongs to everyone and to act in consequence.  Everything should be at the service of the common Mission.
About three years ago we began to take the steps necessary to open a Holy Family community in Bangladesh.  Up to now, we have not been able to get VISAS for the Sisters. We have not abandoned this project but we are making new contacts with other Dioceses to see if it is even possible.  The two new international communities in Canada continue to go forward with great passion for the Mission supported by the Sisters of the Province.  

Our desires do not stop there.  We are convinced that we have a sufficient number of Sisters in the Institute to open new communities in Eastern Asia, Africa and Latin America – and why not in Europe also?  What we need are Sisters who are available to be sent on Mission. 
We are addressing this urgent appeal to each Sister and to every Leadership Team. We have had some very positive experiences when we have asked Sisters to respond to specific needs of the Mission.  What we want now is something much more, that is, a general awareness of the urgency of the Mission today and a personal and corporate commitment to respond to it. 

We have committed ourselves, along with the whole Family, to share the gift of our Charism (The Fourth Congress of the Family).   A gift which is shared multiplies, is strengthened and gains new vitality.

At the moment, we are experiencing one of the greatest exoduses in human history.  This can be a big challenge for us to leave “the safe land of Egypt” and to set out with these pilgrims for the new “promised land” sharing with them the hope, the search for dignity, dreams for the future and “all the fatigues, difficulties and dangers of the journey”.   (P. B. Noailles, G.R. 1851)
We are asking each Sister and each Leadership Team to reflect on and discern seriously this call to respond to the needs of the whole and to dare to take risks.  We count on your availability when we are asked to go somewhere new. 
We ask the respective Leadership Teams to accompany the discernment process of the personal motives of the Sisters who are available to be sent.  Once the call and availability of these Sisters have been confirmed, the General Team will know whom we can count on to respond to the needs of the Mission in places where we are already and also to open new Holy Family insertions. We look forward to hearing the words which God addressed to Moses, “Send people to explore the land of Canaan” (Numbers 13 and 14).

Inspired by our Founder’s prayer, let us ask Our Lady of All Graces to rekindle dynamism for the Mission in us and in the whole Family and to call many more people to proclaim the joy of the Gospel.
With love,
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